Good Shepherd Catholic School Council

Good Shepherd Cafeteria, 6:00 P.M.

Thursday, March 11, 2021
Call to Order

Attendance:  School Council:  Principal Kristen Girten, Fr. Zach Etienne (briefly), Brandee Schnarr, Sara Rogier, Ann Piper, Mark Schuler, Beth Keck, Gen Caudill, and Beth Funk were in attendance.  Jeff Rhymer, Tara Voliva, Marcy Groves and Sara Brown were present via Zoom.  Ben Goedde and Michael Schaefer were absent.

Prayer:  Kristen Girten said a prayer to open the meeting.

Mission Statement:  Our mission statement was read together by the council.

Approval of the Minutes:   The minutes from the meeting on February 11, 2021 were approved as written.

Reports

President’s Report:  No report

Pastor’s Report:  Fr. Zach Etienne addressed the Principal’s Evaluation.  He mentioned that he will be on vacation during Spring Break.

He reported that First Communion for the second graders has been scheduled as a group on April 25, 2021.

He had nothing to report from the diocese since they have not been meeting due to COVID.  He foresees a challenge to get the people back to practicing the faith post COVID.

Principal’s Report:  Kristen Girten submitted her written report to the School Council prior to the meeting via email.  

The eighth-grade trip to St. Louis is not permitted this year, so representatives from Camp Carson will come to Good Shepherd to conduct activities with the eighth graders.  On the last day of school, a luncheon for the eighth grade (and faculty) will be provided by Pizza Revolution with early dismissal at 12:30. The possibility of an eighth grade versus faculty volleyball game is being discussed.

Good Shepherd Catholic School has been approved as a Choice School for the Choice Scholarships (Vouchers) for next school year.  Kristen Girten is working on the applications considering legislation pending.

The third graders have completed the mandatory IREAD 3 standardized test online.  The results should be available on Wednesday, March 24.

The Good Shepherd Kindergarten Orientation was held via zoom on February 18th.  It is looking good with 16 current applications for Kindergarten.  There are 50 possible spots with 54 possible students.  Visitation for students who are not in our Pre-K program will be April 6,7 and 8, 2021.

Students contributed to the parish food drive for the St. Vincent DePaul Food Drive by participating in a weeklong War on Hunger.  A tremendous amount of food was collected to help our community with an additional $3,000 in donations.  A special thanks goes out to Mrs. Laurie Sammet, Mrs. Shari Hirsch, Mr. Matt Carey, Mr. Scott Ferguson and all our student leaders for making this such a HUGH success!

Teachers are currently evaluating social studies textbooks for adoption for the 2021-2022 school year.  They are getting close to a decision to place the order.

On Monday, March 1, 2021 Bishop Siegel joined the Good Shepherd School Mass.  The 6-8 graders attended while K-5 students watched virtually.  Fr. Zach and Mrs. Girten gave the Bishop and Dr. Hagan a tour of the school following the Mass.  

Our 6-8 grade students competed in the Math Quest North America.  They placed fifth among schools across the country competing.  Thank you, Mrs. Seaman, for coordinating this opportunity.

This week, March 8-12, is National School Social Worker Week.  We are grateful at GSCS to have Mrs. Lisa Cossey as our school social worker.  Thank you to Youth First for this partnership!

Preschool Report:  Brandee Schnaar reported that tuition agreements for the 2021-2022 school year are being collected.  They are due by March 20th.  There are four families on the waiting list for preschool.

After the last big rain, there is an ongoing issue with a large amount of standing water on the Little Rams playground.   This water takes days to dry, preventing the Little Rams from getting on the playground for recess time.  Scott Ferguson, Fr. Zach, Kristen Girten and Brian Lankford are seeking possible solutions to help drain the water at a reasonable rate or to direct it to the retaining pond near the soccer field.  Parishioner, Tom Petrig, is consulting with Brian for a solution.

Standardized assessments for the preschool and Pre-K students have been initiated.  Each student will be given a kindergarten readiness assessment, The Lollipop Test.  Each Pre-K student will also take the STAR Early Literacy Assessment.  These results will be shared with their families.

Discussion of ideas for the end of the year, Celebration of Success program, has begun.

Mary Jo Huff, a storyteller, will be doing a virtual field trip for each preschool and Pre-K class.  The students will get a personalized experience with her.  She is scheduled for April 12th and April 14th.

Legislative Liaison Report:  Marcy Groves reported that the state legislature continues to review the House Bill impacting school vouchers.  The price tag is a topic of discussion.

She reported that the mask mandate may be lifted soon per information she gained in court.

Athletics Report:  No report

Tech Team Report:  Mark Schuler reported that he met with PTO regarding the PTO page for the new website.  The marketing committee is doing the reviews for all the changes.  80-90% are ready.  The switchover is set for May 1,2021.  The information for the next school year, for example supply lists, would be accessible.

The tech for the IREAD 3 went well.

The tech for the state standardized ILEARN testing is being readied.  Chromebooks for the Junior High are being updated for the testing.

GSCS is using the same company to move the Library Software to the cloud version.

The Tech Committee has not met yet this year, however it plans to meet in April and May.  They will look at infrastructure and budget to prepare for the next school year.  The finances will be accessed.

PTO Report:  Tara Voliva reported that PTO has $46,293.26 in the account.

The gaga ball and the tether ball have been ordered with expected delivery after Spring Break.

School family shirts were purchased for grades 3-5 for $650.

PTO paid $2,775 as the first installment for the new website.

Geranium orders and money are due by March 17th.  They will be delivered on April 21, 2021.

A family fun event is being discussed, possibly a Mother/Son activity.

The Dewig Fundraiser proceeds totaled $1,742.23.

The Ad-Vision Spiritwear fundraiser netted $197.69.

Our Coke Rewards income was $439.50.

The Amazon Smile income produced $74.73.

Financial Report:  Beth Keck reported many school expenses per the GS Finance Council.

They are looking at tuition and the percentage of school support coming from the parish.  70% of the parish donations are going to the school.  Beth asked Sarah Gahagen to look at the trend in Sunday collections.  The question was raised about when and if bingo is coming back to support the school.  It is not coming back yet.

She attended the Diocesan Spring School Council Workshop on Tuesday, March 9, 2021 virtually.  A COVID update was given.  The schools are doing well.  

The PowerSchool update reported it will help once all schools are up to speed on it.

The voucher legislation is still pending. 

The Teacher Appreciation Week will be May 3-7, 2021 for this school year.  It was suggested that the school board members write thank you notes to the teachers during this week.

The Fall School Council Workshop is planned to be held in person.

Items for Decision

Items for Discussion

The Principal’s Evaluation Form is to be completed by the Good Shepherd Catholic School Council.  It is due to Fr. Zach by April 1, 2021.

Mrs. Girten reported that GSCS had five weeks with no positive COVID cases.  On March 10, 2021 one positive case was reported with appropriate measures followed.  Many of the teachers are getting their vaccines.

The East Partner Schools are reviewing the grading scale which was adopted by Memorial High School last summer.  GS and the Eastside schools usually follow the same grading scale.  Discussion revolved around if a change was needed.  Sara Rogier felt if a student demonstrated 90% retention that is what is needed.  It was reported that the current scale was affecting Scholarships for students due to GPA at the high school level.  Jeff Rhymer said it is good to follow the scale for MHS, so our students get used to it.  Beth Funk asked if GS grades impact MHS placement.  Yes, they do.  GS grades show rigor.  Percentage grades, not letter grades, are sent to MHS.  There was discussion of the motivation and the stress of grades.  The principal of each school will speak to the faculty and others regarding the grading scale.

The Strategic Plan Facilities Goals were reviewed. 
Goal #1    Research and investigate the need for a building expansion to accommodate more early childhood classrooms.  This goal continues to be needed.  The cottage is in the second year of use.  There are issues with ceiling tiles after the summer.  These were repaired.  Preschool classrooms to replace the cottage, one more middle school classroom and additional gym space are needed.  Since the investment is substantial, discussion with the parish finance committee is necessary.  Beth Keck will bring the topic up to the finance committee at the next meeting.  Enrollment and retention data in the early childhood classes will continue to be tracked.

Goal #2    Update and increase security at Good Shepherd Catholic School.  Security measures have improved with the use of fobs and cameras.  The evaluation of options for a classroom phone system with a 911 button will be investigated.  Grant money would be a source for the phone system.  It would make sense to wait for facilities expansions to be completed before installing a new phone system.  The grant money is currently used for the social worker with a commitment for two additional years.

The Tech Lab is six years old with improvements needed.  Mark Schuler has accomplished some inexpensive repairs/adaptions to keep devices testing ready.

The Come Holy Spirit prayer was prayed by the Council.  The meeting adjourned at 7:03 P.M.  The next GS School Council meeting is scheduled on Thursday, April 8, 2021 at 6:00 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Ann Piper, Secretary
